
23 September 2024 

Legislative Committee – Planning & Environment 

Parliament of New South Wales 

[Via Email only] 

Dear Committee, 

NSWALC Addendum to the Hearing on the Biodiversity Conservation Amendment (Biodiversity Offsets 

Scheme) Bill 2024 

We would like to thank you again for the opportunity to give evidence at the hearing recently and want to 

provide this additional information to support our statements on that day.  

To echo our Chairperson’s opening statement, Aboriginal people have managed and cared for Country for 

millennia and beyond resulting in a sustainably managed estate that in turn sustained Aboriginal 

communities. In a western sense it can be viewed as a reciprocal and even an economic relationship 

between peoples, resources and places. 

It is this continuing sense of ‘place’ and enduring Aboriginal place names, many which denote a place of a 

certain resource, that provided some enduring recognition of Aboriginal peoples’ rights to land. However, 

the devastating ongoing effects of dispossession of Country and of places of nourishment and resources can 

also be seen as enduring. It was the Keane NSW Parliament Joint Select Committee on Aborigines back in 

1978-79 that recognised these facts and that also gave rise to the Aboriginal Land Rights Act 1983 (ALRA) in 

response and as partial remedy.   

The ALRA established a mechanism by which Land Councils can claim Crown land and provide an economic 

basis for Aboriginal Communities to once again be sustained by Country. 

However, though groundbreaking on a global scale, this mechanism still operates in a broader context that 

every freeholding event that has happened since colonisation has taken prime land out of Aboriginal hands. 

A reality that instead returns only unused and unneeded Crown land, quite literally what is left behind only 

after every other interest has been met. Such lands, by their very nature, tend to be disproportionately 

impacted by other legislative regimes and especially biodiversity legislation. This is only exacerbated by the 

lengthy delays in which claims lay unresolved and land use pressures and constraints increase, without any 

consideration of Aboriginal land use aspirations.  

The result is a regime that inadvertently perpetuates a broader injustice and entrenches inequity in the 

system. The compensation for dispossession established through the ALRA, the economic basis to sustain 

our communities and try to remedy the ongoing impacts of dispossession, is again hollowed out.  

In the same 1978-1979 Keane Committee, it was recommended that returned land operate under separate 

planning ordinances to address this disparity. In today’s context, we recommend similar: an express 

exclusion for Aboriginal Land Council lands from the operation of the Biodiversity Conservation Regime or an 










